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PROCEEDIDNGS

ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE LARRY GESOFF: This is the

time and place set by the Pennsylvania Public Utility

Commission for an initial telephone hearing in the

complaint of Sheri and Paul DelLaney against The Peoples
Natural Gas Company, doing business as Dominien Peoples.
This matter is docketed by the Commissicn at Docket Number
C-20054G944 .

I‘m Larry Gesoff, the Administrative Law Judge
assigned toc this proceeding. I note the appearance of
Sheri Delaney on behalf of herself and of Horace P. Payne,
Jr., on behalf of Peoples Natural Gas.

I think the balance is up to date on this account.
Is that correct, Mr. Paynev?

MR. PAYNE: Yes, it is, Your Honor.

JUDGE GESCFF: Is there anything you need to
discuss with Ms. DelLaney.

MR. PAYNE: Perhaps only to ascertain where we are
with this since, as you mentioned and as the account
statement reflects, the account is up to date, just to
ascertain what more we need to do here.

JUDGE GESOFF: Has the security deposit been
applied to the account balance or is it still...

MR. PAYNE: It’s been applied and...

MS. DELANEY: It’s paid.

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY (717} 761-7150
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MR ." PAYNE: It’s paid, it has. been paid.

JUDGE GESOFF: The security deposit has been paid?

MR. PAYNE: Yes, Your Honor.

MS. DELANEY: Yes.

JUDGE GESOFE: It’s on file and the acgcount is up
to date?

MR. PAYNE: Yes.

JUDGE GESOFF: Ms. DelLaney, you were complaining

about the security deposit itself, is that correct?
MS. DELANEY: Yes.
JUDGE GESOFEF: Maybe we can have Ms. Ritchey

explain why the company applied a security deposit to your

account.

MS. DELANEY: Can I say something?

JUDGE GESOFEF: Yes.

MS. DELANEY: I understand why they applied the
security deposit. My grievance was that -- here’s what

happened. In May. the very end of May, that’s when I
received a bill saying that my payment was late, etcetera,
etcetera, I had to get it up to day. _The beginning of
June, me, my husband and my daughter, we were leaving to go
to Florida fer a three-month period because I was laid off
from my job and I was going down there to help him with his
business.

When I talked to the customer service rep there, she

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY (717) 761-7150
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told me all of this. She said that she would do, because T

told her I was leaving in a week, is get a bill in the mail

to me that day, that I would have it before I left for
Florida, and if I paid the bill in full, which I think at
that point was maybe $250 or $300, that I then would not
have to pay the security deposit.

Well, that week came and went. I never received a
bill, and I know part of that was my fault because T was
trying to pack up the family to head for Florida, sc T
didn’t think twice about not receiving. Then I had all of
our mail being transferred down to Florida, and because of
that, there was about a two-week delay for my mail here in
Pittsburgh to be transferred to Florida. ‘

So, two to three weeks go by and I get a statement
saying that it’s going to be shut off, that the security
deposit is being applied when I had planned to pay in full.
The customer rep was real nice and she recommended that I
net pay it on-line or with a credit card. I think she said
there was an additional fee or charge for that.

I wasn’t disputing the bill at all and I planned on
paying it all off on time, but I never received that bill.
Then when I got these notices in Florida, I tried calling
the gas company. They said it was too late now and, vyou
know -- I don‘t know. That’s what my grievance was over,

that this woman promised me that I was going to have this

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY (717) 761-7150
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bill before I left, T could put a check in the mail and as
long as T éot the check got in by such and such date,
everything would be taken care of, but I never got the bill
from them before I left for Florida.

JUDGE GESOFE: Okay.

MR. PAYNE: Some of that rings true relative to
your complaint, but T don’t see anywhere in here where you
made mention of the fact that you had made arrangements
with somecone at our call center or office to issue a bill
te you.

MS&. DELANEY: When I called from Florida, they said
that there was a record in your system that I had talked to
somebedy about this, so she had it in her system. I did
nct keep names of anybody that I talked to, and I apologize
for that, but she said that she did have it in her system
that I had contacted somebody and I had talked to somebody.

I'm not sure what all -- that all the details of the
cenversation are recorded in the calls or what is done with
that. That’s my only grievance. I completely understand
the need for a security deposit and everything, but one
person is telling me something and sayving I am goiﬁg to get
this bill, and then I get -- it was our fault that we had
to leave for Florida, but she told me that I was going to
have that bill before I left, I could just stick a check in

the mail, get it to you and I would be paid in full and I

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY (717} 761-7150
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wouldn‘t have to be bothered with the security depesit.
MS. RITCHEY: What we are looking at, Ms. Delaney,
1s your original complaint with the Commission that you

filed. You didn’t really mention that your dispute was

. over what our representative had explained to you. Your

dispute, as I read this complaint, is about your security
depecsit being added.

MS. DELANEY: Right, but I don’t even have that in
front of me. I don’t know how much detail I was supposed
to go into in that complaint, but...

JUDGE GESQFF: What happens, Ms. Delaney, ig we
have to have a hearing based upocn what you said in the
complaint because it gives the company notice of what your
grievance 1s so that they can prepare for hearing and
defend.

In this case, what you are saying is that you were
tecld by the company representative that vou would get a
bill before you left for Florida, which if you paid in full
would avoid you having to pay the security deposit. Your
complaint is that you didn‘’t get that bill within a week.
This is the first time the company has heard about this and
they might not be able to go through their screens to
determine whether such a conversation place as far as their
records are concerned |

Is that correct, Ms. Ritchey?

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY (717) 761-7150
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MS. RITCHEY: That’s correct.
JUDGE GESOFF: Ms. Ritchey, did the company
properly apply Commission regulations with respect to when

they can request or require a security deposit from a

customer?
MS. RITCHEY: Yes, we did.
JUDGE GESOFF: What happened in this case that

allowed the company teo do that?

MS. RITCHEY: We had mailed out a security deposit
warning letter on April 29th, 2005, and akout the third
paragraph down, "We ask that yvou please make payments in
full by the due date shown on each monthly bkill." The next
paragraph, "If we must issue more shut-off notices, we will
need te request a security deposit. It will be equal to
two times your average usage."

JUDGE GESOFF: QOkay, and then June 2nd, you had to
issue a security deposit reguest?

MS. RITCHEY: Yes, and then on June 2nd, we issued
a deposit request letter telling her that we are going to
request a depesit of $176, which is equal to two times her

average usage.

JUDGE GESOFF: She made that payment, correct?

MS. RITCHEY: She did make that payment, yes.
JUDGE GESOQOFF: Ckay.

MS. DELANEY: When I called back, they said that T

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY (717) 761-7150
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had to make that payment until this dispute hearing thing
-- if I didn’t want anything happening like with my gas
being shut cff.

. JUDGE GESOFF: Right. As far as the company is
concerﬁed, they didn’t do anything wrong in issuing the
security deposit request, and you are saying -- I think you
are saying you didn’t get a chance toc pay that bill before
you left for Florida so that you could aveid having to do
that.

MS. DELANEY: Exactly.

JUDGE GESQOFF: I‘m not sure we can dc anything
about that today because that particular aspect of the
matter was net in your complaint. What I would suggest is
that we could do cone of two things.

We could continue the matter and have a further
hearing to let the company prepare for that, or vou could
withdraw this complaint, wait for the company to go ever
their records and get back toc vou, and if you weren’t
satisfied with their explanaticn, then refile the
complaint. Tf the company did something wrong, then T
guess I could direct them tc refund the security deposit to
you. If not, things would stay just the way they are.

MS&. DELANEY: I don’t want to dismiss the
complaint. This is the first time I’ve ever done anything

like this, so I wasn’t sure what I was or wasn’t supposed

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY (717) 761-7150
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tc put in that paper.

If I need to refile something or i1f they can just
research it -- I really don’t want to dismiss this because
I tried to dc what I was suppcsed to do and I did not get
that bill. Then I was goene for three months and my mail
was delayed. The Post Office teld me that was going to
happen. At that point when 1 was down on Florida, there
was absclutely nothing I could do.

JUDGE GESQOFF: Right. Of course that part of it is
not the company’s fault.

MS. DELANEY: Right.

JUDGE GESOFF: Here’s what we can do. We can
continue the matter. Ms. Ritchey can research the matter
and get back to you. If the company’s explanation is not
satisfactory to you, then Mr. Payne will come back and ask
for an additional hearing.

If the company’s explanation is satisfactory to you,
then Mr. Payne can file what is calied a certificate of
satisfaction, which basically says you are satisfied with
the matter, you ddn’t want to pursue it and when he files
that document, it-allows me te close the case out and the

Commission to send out a letter saying the case ig closed.

MS. DELANEY:  Okay.
MS. RITCHEY: Ceculd I ask a gquestion, Judge Gesoff?
JUDGE GESOFF: Yes.

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY (717) 761-7150
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MS. RITCHEEY: Ms. DeLaney, approximately what time

did vyecu speak to a representative?

MS. DELANEY: You mean time of the day?
ME. RITCHEY: Date-wise.
MS. DELANEY: It was so crazy. We left for

Florida, I think, the very last week in May. I ean go back
through my dates, but it took us, I think, three days to
drive down there and we had to be there for my husband’s
work, I think, on June the second, so it was probably
around May the -- it was that last week in May, the third

for fourth week in May when I talked to somebody.

MS. RITCHEY: Okay.

MS. DELANEY: Then I talked to somebody again when
I got -- I don’t know that date, but T would say -- we got’
there around June the 1st. T think T got a notice two to

three weeks later, so I then talked to éomebody again, 1
think, the third week of June possibly.

MS. RITCHEY: Did you ask for vyour kills to be
forwarded to your Florida address?

MS. DELANEY: Oh, vyeah, everything, I did it
through the Pcst Office. The Post Office teld me that was
the best thing to do, to £ill out a temporary change card.
I put the start déte for when I wanted it to be transferred
and then the end date for when I wanted it to -- T’m now

back in Pittsburgh. We were only down there for three

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY (717) 761-7150
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months, but they told me there was going to be a lag. I
explained that to the woman on the phone, and that’s why
she said I would have this before I left for Florida.

I was like, okay, fine. I generally don’t pay
something until I get a kill. I never got the bill, so I
didn’t even think. I was trving to shut off our cable
service and trving to talk to the water company, all the
stuff before leaving for Florida.

JUDGE GESOFF': Mr. Payne and Ms. Ritchey, I would
like to centinue the matter. If vou go in to the company’s
records and find such a conversation that a customer
representative spoke to Ms. Delaney and said she would get
a bill before she left for Florida and if she paid that
bill, she wouldn’t have to make the security deposit, would
the company then be willing to refund the security deposit?

MR. PAYNE: Your Honor, again, I’m not -- we hadn’t
thought about that.

JUDGE GESOFF: That was just my thinking of
something you might do on your own to settle the matter,
but I‘m not requiring it.

MR. PAYNE: Thank yecu, Your Honor. We will
certainly take that under advisement.

JUDGE GESOFF: Okay. What I would like to do then,
Ms. DeLaney, if it’s okay with you, is continue the matter

for 30 days.

COMMONWEALTH REFPORTING COMPANY (717} 761-7150
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Is that enocugh for you to go in, Ms. Ritchey, arnd do

whatever ycu need to de to see if the information exists?

MS. RITCHEY: Absolutely.
JUDGE GESQFF: Okay. I will expect then tc receive
from Mr. Payne within 30 days -- let’s make a specific date

here. By December 15th, Mr. Payne, I will receive from you
either a certificate of satisfaction or a request for a
further hearing or a complaint withdrawal if you get cne in
writing.

MR. PAYNE: Very well, Your Honor.

JUDGE GESOFF: Ms. Delaney, let me make sure you
understand what I am saying. I am giving the company 30
days to look into their information to see if that
conversation tock place and then to get back to vyou.

By the 15th of December, based upon that happening,
you will either be satisfied or not satisfied. If you are
satisfied, the company will submit to me that certificatioecn
of satisfaction that I referred to before. Then some time
in January or February, you will get a one-sentence letter
from the Commission saying the case is closed.

MS. DELANEY:  Okay.

JUDGE GESOFF: -If for some reason whaltever the
company finds and then they talk to you about is not
satisfactory te you and you want the hearing, then Mr.

Payne will either call me or write toc me by the 15th of

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY (717) 761-7150
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December and we will schedule it for hearing at some time
after that. Is that alright with you?

MS. DELANEY: That’s fine. Just one guestion,
would 1t be -- my sister, she‘s an attorney down at Reed,
Smith. Weculd it be beneficial for me tc have an attorney
invelved with this? Is that necessary?

JUDGE GESOFF: The short answer to that is no, vyou

don’t need an attorney. The long answer is if vyou are

talking about $176¢, just by calling an attorney on the
phone, you are almost going to spend that kind of money.

MS. DELANEY: T know, but it’s my sister.

JUDGE GESOFF: If she wants teo do it for free, she
can. That’s fine. She could file what is called an
appearance with the Commissicon and send a copy of that to
Mr. Payne. Then Mr. Payne would contact her instead of you
after Ms. Ritchey makes her determination.

MS. DELANEY: Okay.

JUDGE GESOFF: If you do that, you should probably
de it right away. She needs to file what’s a called a
notice of appearance, and she will know what that means,
with the Secretary of the Commission. If you want to take

the information down, I can give it to you.

MS. DELANEY: Yes, I am writing it down.
JUDGE GESCFF: His name is James McNulty. He has a
middle initial, but I can‘t remember what it is. TIt’s

COMMONWEALTH REFPORTING COMPANY (717) 7681-7150
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James McNulty, M-c-M-u-1l-i1-y, Secretary. The next line of
the address would be Pennsylvania Public Utility
Commission, Box 3265, Harrisburg, Pennsylvania and the zip
code is 17105-3265.

MS. DELANEY: Okay.

JUDGE GESQFF: Then she -- what did you say, it’s
your sister?

MS. DELANEY: Yes.

JUDGE GESOFF: She would file the notice of
appearance with the Secretary and send a copy to Mr. Payne
and to myself, and vou should have those addresses on the
nctice of hearing that you received.

MS. DELANEY: Yes, I have that.

JUDGE GESOFF: Then, if that happens, Mr. Payne
will contact her. What is your sister’s name?

MS. DELANEY: Donna Doblick, D-o-b-1l-i-c-k.

JUDGE GESOFF: Then we can take it from there, or
you could have the company get in touch with you directly
and if you don‘t like what happens, then you can get your
sister involved. That’s totally up to vou.

MS. DELANEY: Okay.

JUDGE GESOFF: Then next thing that will happen is
the company will be in touch with your sister or you and
your sister based upon the research that Ms. Ritchey does.

Then by the 15th of December, Mr. Payne will either give me

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY (717) 761-7150
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a certificate of satisfaction er say, no, we need a
hearing.
MS. DELANEY: Okay, that sounds geood. Thank you
very much.
JUDGE GESQOFF: You are welcome. The hearing is
concluded.

(Whereupon, at 2:48 p.m., the hearing was adjourned.}
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